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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




           November 9, 2020
Online Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Business Manager Lemire
Also online present: recorded and broadcast by The Groton Channel

The meeting was called to order at 4:12 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF OCTOBER 5, 2020. 
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on Covid-19 issues; The wife of an employee tested positive for Covid-19 on Sunday night, November 8. He had a rapid test today (November 9) that came back negative but because his wife is positive, he is in quarantine for the next 14 days at least.
KWh sales for October were up 14.04%; sales for the year are now up 2.27% and sales compared to the five-year average are up 0.38%.  
New Hydro Quebec Deal

As of November 1, 2020, MMWEC’s “All Requirements” participants have completed a deal with Hydro-Quebec. Hydro power will be sent down the line for participants at a price of $38.50/MW.  GELD receives revenue of $7.82 per MW for transportation due to our ownership share. The net cost is $30.68/MW for Massachusetts approved green power. We have negotiated a five-year firm contract on this power.  Mr. Lindemer asked how much power we would receive from the project.  Mr. Kelly said he would confirm and send an email to the Board.
FERC rejects ISO New England energy security proposal

The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) issued an order on October 30, 2020 finding that ISO-NE’s Energy Security Improvements (ESI) proposal is “unjust and unreasonable because it would impose substantial costs on consumers without meaningfully improving fuel security.”

In July of 2018 FERC denied ISO-NE’s request for the RMR (reliability-must-run) agreements with Mystic 8 & 9 power plants.  As a result of that denial, on April 15, 2020, ISO-NE proposed a plan to FERC under “energy security”.  Public power utilities pushed back because they saw how expensive the “fix” would be.  The cost would be about $250 million per year and the hope would be it could alleviate fuel supplies under tight operating conditions without requiring fuel purchases. On October 30, 2020, FERC sided with Public Power.  FERC did state that a two-day-ahead market to give the generators more notice to purchase fuel was a good idea.
Reconstitution
Last month, Mr. Kelly had mentioned that ISO-NE was specifically looking at reconstitution.  Many were not happy; as a result, over the last month, a NEPOOL Committee unanimously approved the ISO-NE proposal to solidify dispatchable storage’s (batteries/flywheels) exemption from incurring transmission charges.  This is only at the Committee level and not yet fully approved – this proposal is looking at current and future projects and does not include diesel generators at this time.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  He noted that this has not been the best year for outages. Mr. Fisher asked what the biggest issues are. Ms. Lemire told him trees and squirrels are always #1 and #2, but storms are a close third this year.  Mr. Kelly said he would send the 10-year outage averages to Mr. Fisher so he can review the trends.
The total of new poles year to date in 2020 is 134.
There were 74 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly displayed the “2020 Power Purchase Strip Prices” spreadsheet which included today’s pricing for various power strips and noted we are currently covered 80-85% through March 2021 for peak power and 57-72% for off-peak power.  He noted that there is much less volatility for the off-peak power but would recommend one megawatt (MW) of winter off-peak power if purchasing anything this month.
After some discussion, the Board agreed to hold off on any power purchases this month and revisit the topic next month.
Mr. Kelly displayed the “Planning for 2021” spreadsheet which includes the history of the Power Cost Adjustment (PCA) along with additional funds used for power purchases.  Mr. Kelly recommended keeping with our December through March PCA of ½ cent per kilowatt-hour (kWh) on the December 2020 & March 2021 bills and 1 cent per kWh on the January/February 2021 bills. The Rate Stabilization Funds were discussed, and Mr. Kelly recommended transferring funds back into the Rate Stabilization Fund by the end of the year.
Mr. Fisher noted that nuclear power may be going away in the not so distant future along with more environmental, regulatory, and climate crisis issues and thinks it’s a good idea to have cash on hand. Mr. Lindemer would like to revisit the transfer of funds into the Rate Stabilization Fund at the January Board meeting. The increments of the PCA were discussed.
After much discussion, Mr. Hersh also MOVED:

TO ADD A POWER COST ADJUSTMENT (PCA) OF ¼ CENT ($0.0025) ON THE DECEMBER 2020 AND MARCH 2021 BILLS AND A .75 CENT ($0.0075) PCA ON THE JANUARY AND FEBRUARY 2021 BILLS WITH THE OPTION TO REVISIT AND ADJUST IN JANUARY 2021 IF NECESSARY.
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Fisher – aye, Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly displayed the “Solar Cost Savings” spreadsheet and discussed some of the data. He specifically discussed National Grid’s transmission cost to GELD – the cost from the Ayer transmission hub to Groton Electric’s substation on Lowell Road.  He noted they typically charge between $30,000 and $70,000 per month, but since July it has been under $12,000.  He explained there does not seem to be any rhyme nor reason to the way they bill us for these costs, so we continually challenge them when the costs are high.  
4/40 SUMMER TEST
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the results of the 4/40 rate shadow bill program implemented during the summer of 2020.  He summarized the initial test case of 66 customers.  Those customers saw a decrease in evening electric usage from 23.1% to 19.8% of their total electric use.  Their 4:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. usage decreased by 3.3%
This reduction in evening usage was 14.2% of their evening usage.  If we were able to lower the average of our entire customer’s evening electric use by 14.2%, that would lower GELD’s transmission and capacity costs by $522,026 per year.

Mr. Hersh asked about making the 4/40 rate mandatory and if or when a new billing system will be available.  Mr. Kelly is hoping a new billing system can be installed in 2021.

RenwAI is automating the process for shadow bills, so Mr. Kelly is hoping to test the program again in summer of 2021 with 200-300 participants.  Mr. Nikolic is working on algorithms to clear up the missing data which will make the mandatory 4/40 rate more plausible.  One of his academic contacts – a female doctor from the University of Pittsburgh would like to get involved in next year’s pilot program by publishing a paper on the results.  One of the keys would be to develop a control group that would meet academic standards.  
NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the status of our current heat loan and rebate program.  At the last meeting, it was determined to continue offering the 10% rebate up to $500 with no budget limit, but to stop funding the zero-interest loans.  Since the last meeting, the rebates are currently $988 over the original budget.  Zero-interest loans have ended for the year.
Also at the last meeting, additional matching funds of $10,000 were added to GELD’s budget through the Massachusetts Municipal Light Plant Solar Program; and $6,000 have already been claimed.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly told the Board he would like to push out his potential retirement date to January 2023. This would allow him to complete a new billing system in 2021 and a new meter reading system in 2022, so things would be more stable for the next manager.
The Board was encouraged by Mr. Kelly’s request.

DOUBLE DISCOUNT/POWER COST ADJUSTMENT

Mr. Kelly suggested that GELD continue the tradition of offering a double discount to ratepayers if they pay their November 30 bill by December 12, 2020.  The cost to the Light Department for the double discount in November is almost $60k. The double discount for November is factored in monthly for budget purposes.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO CONTINUE THE TRADITION OF OFFERING THE DOUBLE DISCOUNT ON THE NOVEMBER 30 BILL.

The motion was seconded, roll call vote Fisher – aye, Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

No new/other business

EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Board did not enter Executive Session.
It was determined the next online meeting is scheduled for Monday, December 7, 2020 at 3:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 5:35 p.m.









Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire








Business Manager
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